Carver Public Schools

School Committee Meeting

Open Session – Monday, January 9, 2012
Minutes

Committee Members Present:

Lance Kennedy

Paula Kibbe

Cally Minahan

Kevin Walsh

Absent: Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi

Administrative Leadership Team Present:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent of Schools

Patrick Meagher, Asst. Superintendent of Schools

Shari Fedorowicz, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology

Scott Knief, Principal, Middle High School 
Christine Cabral, Assistant Principal Middle High School

Jon Evans, Assistant Principal Middle High School
Mike Schultz, Assistant Principal Middle High School
Ruby Maestas, Principal - Elementary School
Paula Foley, Associate Principal, Elementary School
Zachary Waddicor, Associate Principal, Elementary School

Michelle Taylor, Director of Literacy

Jennifer Kelley, Math Coach

6:00 P.M.    Budget Discussion with Finance Committee and Board of Selectmen
7:10 P.M.    Paula Kibbe opened the School Committee meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance.

I
Reports from the School Committee:  Discussion and response to request paid leave from Sonya Lomax. Paula Kibbe asked Liz Sorrell to share an overview of the request and the reason(s) for her decision. The Superintendent provided the following statement: 

Request for paid leave

The EAPC has asked that the School Committee give paid time off to a teacher for the purpose of caring for a son who was injured while serving in the military, to exceed the amount of paid leave provided by the Negotiated Contract between the EAPC and School Committee.

Entitlements to Unpaid Leave 

I want to clarify that the Family Medical Leave Act entitles most employees to 12 weeks per year of unpaid leave to care for a family member with illness or injury.    The FMLA provides employees an additional 12 weeks of unpaid leave per year for the purpose of caring for a family member whose injury is due to military service.   Thus the teacher is entitled to 24 weeks of unpaid leave under the FMLA.   

In addition, the Negotiated Contract provides teachers a full year of unpaid leave for the purpose of caring for family members with illness or injury, which is also available to the teacher.    

Thus, the question is not whether the teacher will have time off to care for her family member, but whether the school department will pay her during that time off.  


Paid Leave under the Negotiated Contract  

The Negotiated Contract provides extensive paid leave for teachers who are unable to report to work due to their own personal illness.    Each teacher accrues 15 paid sick days per year.  The Contract allows teachers to carry over unused day days from year to year, with a maximum accumulation of 235 days. 

The Negotiated Contract specifies that teachers may use up to five days of their personal paid sick leave each year for the purpose of caring for a family member with illness or injury.     

The Negotiated Contract also provides other paid leaves that in some circumstances may be used to care for a family member with illness or injury, including two paid personal days, one (1) day when emergency illness or injury in the family requires an Employee to make arrangements for necessary medical and nursing care and one paid day relating to events associated with a family member’s military service.   

The teacher has been granted a total of 9 paid days under various Contract provisions, plus one additional paid day for the purpose of attending to her son this year. 


Rationale for adhering to requirements for paid leave under the Negotiated Contract.    

Carver Public Schools employs approximately 300 individuals.   At any given time, there are at least several employees who have critical personal circumstances, including the need to care for a husband, wife, son, daughter, or sometimes an elderly parent with serious illness or injury.    Both the Family Medical Leave Act and the Negotiated Contract provide these employees the option of taking extended unpaid leave for this purpose.   Each of them would no doubt benefit greatly from receiving extended paid leave instead.   

At the same time, the school department faces very serious budgetary constraints.   For every tax dollar spent on giving employees paid time off, there is one less dollar available to spend in providing services to students.    

 From September through December of 2011, the district spent $83,078 to hire substitutes to cover for teachers out on paid leave.  During this time period there were no unpaid leaves.  

In four months (75 school days or 40% of the school year), we have expended 41% of the $201,378.00 budgeted for substitutes for teachers.  
Thus, despite the very worthy cause of providing paid leave to a teacher whose son has been injured or to a teacher whose spouse has a critical illness, I felt it important to limit paid leave to that specifically provided by the Negotiated Contract.   
At the conclusion of the Superintendent’s statement, each School Committee member read a statement expressing their position on the request.  The essence of all statements was Mrs. Lomax’s step-son’s situation was very difficult and emotional and they all expressed their gratitude for his service to our country.   Every committee member stated they struggled with the request but made their final decision based on the language in the teacher’s contract.  The chair polled the committee for their decision.  A motion was made by Lance Kennedy to uphold the Superintendent’s decision for request for additional days of paid leave, Kevin Walsh second.  The committee was unanimous in their decision.
Sonya Lomax asked if she could respond to the Committee.  She stated she was disappointed in the outcome but would respect the Committee’s decision. She further stated she had not contacted any radio or television stations relative to her request or made statements to them.  
Several people from the audience addressed the Committee expressing their support of Mrs. Lomax’s request and their dissatisfaction with the decision. 
II
Comments from the General Public:  None



III
Comments from the EAPC:  Paula indicated she felt the EAPC and School Committee had enjoyed a good working relationship to date but felt she needed to express her disappointment at being blind-sided at the December meeting about Mrs. Lomax’s request and that in the future a notice in advance would be appreciated.  Mr. Crosby said although Mrs. Lomax’s request is an emotional issue, he was not asked by teacher to bring topic to committee in advance and any teacher can approach the school committee without EAPC permission.
IV
Update by Student Advisory Council & Captain’s Council:
Student Council Officers Stephanie Bulcamino and Tyler Johnson reported on current and future activities.  For Seniors, annual Lock-In will be held in February and Junior class is hosting a Winter Ball dance on February 11th.  Student Council events held were Jolly Elf Dinner for teachers/staff; restaurant of the month fundraiser is McDonalds; T-shirt fundraiser will take place with sales in March; MASC will be attended again as in past years.  Upcoming events:  Stress free day, SEMASC lock-in and potential guest speaker in March to wrap up Spirit week.  Alex Rozen, Samantha Neary, Marina Palladino and Michelle Burns of Captains Council reported on the following:  Captains Council first annual Mini Camps were held during holiday vacation.  32 campers received 2 days of instruction for $15 per participant/$25 family cap in soccer, basketball, field hockey or football.  Super Fan T-Shirts are being sold and a volleyball tournament fundraiser for grades 9-12 will be held January 25th.  Winter port team records were announced.
V
Approval of Minutes: Motion by Kevin Walsh to approve regular session minutes of December 12, 2011   Second by Lance Kennedy.  No discussion. 
All in Favor. 



VI
Communications:  Draft of Capital Outlay plan which is set for discussion in February 2012 was presented by Patrick Meagher.  The plan is a 5-year projection of capital outlay requests at each school building, central office, technology and transportation needs. The draft is being shared with Committee to review before next meeting.
VII      Reports from the Superintendent:
A. Personnel Updates:  Saysha Martin was hired as a food service worker to replace an employee who resigned in November. 

B. District Improvement Plan:  The full Administrative Leadership Team assembled to present a comprehensive, interactive mid-year review.   The District Improvement Plan (DIP) establishes annual goals in Instructional Leadership; Management and Operations, Family and Community, and Professional Culture. Each topic was examined and goals accomplished to date were presented.  At the conclusion, Kevin Walsh complimented the entire team on their outstanding work and cooperative efforts in meeting the goals to date and presenting them to the committee. (See attached documents, D.I.P. and Mid-Year Review.)
C. Community Survey: A phone meeting was held with Superintendent and K12 Insight group on January 5th. The survey designed by this group will be shared with committee at next meeting. 
D. Facilities Update: Patrick Meagher provided the monthly information on conditions of our buildings. Two new electrical panels were installed at the Elementary School during holiday break which opens up the ability to run several more circuits. This is a help but only a bandage because we still have only 400 amps coming into the building. The new panels help distribute electricity a little differently but does not allow for any growth.  A new flagpole needs to be installed at Elementary School.  A card-reader at Elementary school cafeteria door also needs to be installed.  At the Middle High School, a faulty card-reader was repaired.  The favorable weather has been helpful on the utility budget.  
VIII    Recommendations from the Superintendent
A. Field Trip Request:  A motion was made by Lance Kennedy S and second by Kevin Walsh to approve the field trip request for the Middle High School Chorus to attend the Great East Festival Music performance at Canobie Lake Park, Salem, NH on Friday, June 1, 2012.  Motion approved unanimously. 

Reports from School Committee:

Lance commended PTO for wonderful send off for Mrs. Weiler and congratulations to Mrs. Maestas on her new position. Paula Kibbe said she attended Mrs. Weiler’s retirement party and presented a certificate for a pink dogwood tree which will be planted in the spring at the Elementary School.

IX. Executive Session - None

Motion by Kevin Walsh to adjourn meeting. Second by Cally Minahan. Meeting adjourned at 9:37 p.m.

Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
Next regularly scheduled meeting:  February 13, 2012
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